U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 31 Aug 2011

# INDIAN SCOUTS (Indians as Army Scouts)

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

## **CONTENTS**

General Sources.....p.1 Sioux/Crow/Pawnee Scouts.....p.3 Apache Scouts.....p.5 Alaskan Scouts.....p.6

#### **GENERAL SOURCES**

- Britten, Thomas A. "The Black Seminole Indian Scouts in the Big Bend." In <u>Buffalo Soldiers in the West: A Black Soldiers' Anthology</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 2007. pp. 143-52. E185.925.B84.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "A Dismissal of the Seminole-Negro Indian Scouts, 1880-1914." Ft Concho & Southern Plains Journal (Autumn 1992): pp. 55-78. Per.
- Burnham, Philip. "Unlikely Recruits: Indians Scouting for America." MHQ (Spring 1999): pp. 78-85. Per.
- Colby, Eldridge. Memo on Indian Scouts, w/enclosures. AWC Historical Section, Jan 1941. 32 p. E98.M5.C64.

Includes much official data.

- Company of Military Historians. <u>Military Uniforms in America</u>. Vol. IV. Novato, CA: Presidio, 1988. pp. 6-9 for representative uniforms. UC480.M54.
- Cook, Kevin. "From Scouts to Regulars." MHQ (Winter 2006): pp. 64-69. Per.

Dunlay, Thomas W. "Indian Scouts and Auxiliaries with the U.S. Army in the Trans-Mississippi West, 1860-1890." PhD dss, U NE, 1980. 378 p. E83.866.D86.

- . Wolves for the Blue Soldiers: Indian Scouts and Auxiliaries with the United States Army, 1860-90. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 1982. 304 p. E83.866.D86.
- Easton, Karen M. "Getting into Uniform: Northern Cheyenne Scouts in the United States Army, 1876-81." MA thesis, U WY, 1985. 137 p. E99.C53.E37.
- Hagedorn, Herman. <u>Leonard Wood: A Biography</u>. 2 vols. NY: Harper, 1931. E181.W83. See Chaps IV-VI.
- Jacobsen, Jacques N., Jr. "The Uniform of the Indian Scouts." <u>Military Collector & Historian</u> (Fall 1974): pp. 136-44. Per.
- Porter, Kenneth W. <u>The Black Seminoles</u>. [Revised & edited by Alcione M. Amos & Thomas P. Senter] Gainesville, FL: U FL, 1996. 284 p. E99S28P67.
- Radbourne, Allan. <u>Mickey Free: Apache Captive, Interpreter, and Indian Scout</u>. Tucson, AZ: Arizona Historical Society, 2005. 302 p. E99.A6.F74.
- Smith, Peter R., Jr. "Indian Scouts." <u>Soldiers</u> (May 1979): pp. 21-22. Per. Brief survey.
- Smith, Sherry L. The View from Officers' Row: Army Perceptions of Western Indians. Tucson, AZ: AZ U, 1990. 263 p. E78.W5.S64.
   Based on analysis of representative sample of letters & diaries of officers and their wives. See Chap 8.
- Stevens, Phillip H. <u>Search Out the Land: A History of American Military Scouts</u>. Chicago: Rand McNally, 1969. 192 p. U220.19.S7. See Chap 7.
- Thrapp, Dan L. Al Sieber: Chief of Scouts. Norman, OK: U OK, 1964. F811.S5.T5.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "The Indian Scouts, with Special Attention to the Evolution, Use and Effectiveness of the Apache Scouts." <u>Military History of the Spanish-American Southwest: A Seminar</u>. Ft Huachuca, AZ: US Army Commo Cmd, 1976. pp. 14-166. F786.M5.
- Time-Life. <u>The Scouts</u>. Alexandria, VA: Time-Life, 1978. 240 p. F596.T52. Profusely illustrated.
- U.S. Army. AEF. Stars & Stripes (30 May 1919): pp. 1 & 3. Per.
- U.S. War Dept. <u>Circular No 10</u> (11 Aug 1890): 4 p. MilPub-Circs. Sec VI describes uniform of enlisted scouts.

Regulations and Decision Pertaining to the Uniform of the Army of the United States. Wash, DC: GPO, 1897. pp. 40-42. UC483.A52.
Regulations for the Army of the United States 1895 with Appendix...to January 1, 1901. Wash, DC: GPO, 1901. 582 p. UB501.1901B.
Regulations #481-85 pertain to employment of Indian scouts.

**p.3** 

### SIOUX/CROW/PAWNEE SCOUTS

**Indian Scouts** 

- Brininstool, E.A. Fighting Red Cloud's Warriors. Columbus, OH: Hunter-Trader-Trapper, 1926.
  E83.866.B85.
  See index.

  \_\_\_\_\_\_. "Little Bat." Hunter-Trader-Trapper, n.d. pp. 25-27. Order of the Indian Wars-L9, Arch.
  French-Sioux scout Baptiste Garner in 1876 & 1890 campaigns.

  \_\_\_\_\_\_. "Sibley and the Sioux." Hunter-Trader-Trapper, n.d. 2 pts. pp. 12-14, 86 & pp. 18-20 & 88.
  Order of the Indian Wars-S14, Arch.
  Activities of Crook's scouts, 1876, on Rosebud.

  \_\_\_\_\_\_. A Trooper With Custer. Columbus, OH: Hunter-Trader-Trapper, 1925. E83.876.B85.
  Includes photos of several Custer scouts.
- Brown, W.C. Notes concerning Lt Baldwin's attack on Sitting Bull's Camp on the Redwater, 18 Dec 1876, and the role of the half- breed scout, John Brughiere. Order of the Indian Wars-B7, Arch.

  Include photo of Brughiere.
- Bruce, Robert. <u>The Fighting Norths and Pawnee Scouts: Narratives and Reminiscences of Military Service on the Old Frontier.</u> Lincoln, NE: n.p., 1932. E83.866.B9.
- Curley. Photograph of Curley, One of Custer's Crow Scouts, taken by E.A. Brininstool, 1913. Order of the Indian Wars-P22, Arch.
- Danker, Donald F. "The North Brothers and the Pawnee Scouts." In <u>The Nebraska Indian Wars Reader, 1865-1877</u>. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 1998. E78N3N43.
- Davis, Britton. <u>The Truth About Geronimo</u>. New Haven, CT: Yale, 1929. E83.88.G4.D3. Includes Crook's scouts in Arizona, such as Al Sieber & Mickey Free.
- Finerty, John F. <u>War-Path and Bivouac</u>. Lincoln: U of NE, 1955. E83.866.F5. Includes activities of Crook's scouts during 1876 Yellowstone Expedition.

Graham, W.A. "The Story of the Little Big Horn." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> (Jul 1926): pp. 295-369. Per. Includes photos of several scouts.

- Grinnell, George B. Two Great Scouts and Their Pawnee Battalion: The Experiences of Frank J. North and Luther H. North, Pioneers in the Great West, 1856-1882, and their Defence of the Building of the Union Pacific Railroad. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 1973 reprint of 1928 edition. 299 p. E83,866,N84,G74.
- Little Bear, George. Photo of Little Bear inscribed as "Trumpeter Co. A Indian Scouts." Order of the Indian Wars-P30, Arch.
- Godfrey, E. S. "Some Reminiscences, Including the Washita Battle, November 27, 1868."

  <u>Cavalry Journal</u> (Oct 1928): 17 p. Order of the Indian Wars-R8, Arch & Per.

  Mentions Custer's scouts led by Little Beaver, Osage chief.
- Grinnell, George Bird. <u>Two Great Scouts and Their Pawnee Battalion</u>. Cleveland, OH: Clark, 1928. 299 p. E83.866.N86.G74.
- H.H.H. "Custer's Last Message." Letter to editor of the NY <u>Herald Tribune</u>, 8 May 1921. Order of the Indian Wars-C15, Arch.
   Expresses views on Sgt Flannagan and Curley, a scout.
- Logt, Martinus J. "War Party in Blue: Pawnee Indian Scouts in the United States Army, 1864-1877." Phd dss, OK State, 2002. E99.P3.L63.
- North, Frank J. <u>The Journal of an Indian Fighter: The 1869 Diary of Major...</u>. [Edited by Donald F. Danker] Lincoln, NE: NE State Hist Soc, 1958. 90 p. E83.866.N84.A3.
- Scott, Hugh L. Letter describing service of Crow scouts during Sioux War of 1876. Arch.
- Thomas, Harvey. "Curley the Scout." Letter to the editor of the NY <u>Herald Tribune</u>, 1 May 1921. Order of the Indian Wars-C18, Arch.
- Van de Logt, Mark. War Party in Blue: Pawnee Scouts in the U.S. Army. Norman, OK: U OK, 2010. 350 p. E99.P3.V362.
- Wilson, Ruby E. <u>Frank J. North: Pawnee Scout Commander and Pioneer</u>. Athens, OH: Swallow, 1984. 334 p. E99.P3.N678.

#### **APACHE SCOUTS**

- Barbone, Paul J. "'We Were Recruited from the Warriors of Many Famous Nations,' Cultural Preservation: U.S. Army Western Apache Scouts, 1871-1947." MA thesis, U AZ, 2010. 158 p. E98.M5.B37.
- Bourke, John G. An Apache Campaign in the Sierra Madre. NY: Scribner's, 1886. pp. 22-37. E83.88.B76.
- Cruse, Thomas. <u>Apache Days and After</u>. Caldwell, ID: Caxton, 1941. E83.866.C95. Gatewood's scouts, AZ.
- Field, Ron. "On the Trail of Apache Scouts." Military Illustrated (Oct 2003): pp. 16-20 & 22-23. Per.
- Fountain, Samuel W. "Lieutenant Fountain's Fight With Apache Indians at Lillie's Ranch...1885."

  <u>Proceedings of the Annual Meeting and Dinner of the Order of Indian Wars of the United States</u>, 19 Jan 1928. pp. 33-41. Order of the Indian Wars-L7, Arch.

  Navajo Scouts involved; Sieber's scouts also mentioned.
- Jacobsen, Jacques N., Jr. "The Last Apache Scout." Military Collector & Historian (Summer 1988):p. 65. Per.Note on Julius Colelay, who died in 1988.
- Kiddoo, Tom. "The Last Apache Scout." <u>Soldiers</u> (Sep 1981): pp. 20-21. Per. Brief biography of William Major.
- Mason, J.E. <u>The Use of Indian Scouts in the Apache Wars, 1870-1886</u>. PhD dss, IN U, Bloomington, 1970. 378 p. E83.866.M368.
- Miles, Nelson A. Personal Recollections. Chicago: Werner, 1896. 590 p. E83.9866.M64. See index; also his papers, Arch.
- Miles, Stephen C. Family Letters. Arch.

  Commanded company of Apache Scouts, AZ.
- Morgan, George H. "The Fight at the Big Dry Wash in the Mogollon Mountains, Arizona, July 17, 1882, with Renegade Apache Scouts from the San Carlos Indian Reservation." Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the Order of Indian Wars of the United States, 1940. pp. 21-28. Order of the Indian Wars. Arch.
- Reedstrom, E. Lisle. <u>Apache Wars: An Illustrated Battle History</u>. NY: Sterling, 1990. 256 p. E99.A6.R43.

Captures in photos & documents the Apaches & the soldiers.

Rockwell, Susan L. "The Autobiography of Mike Burns, Yavapai Apache." PhD dss, AZ State, 2001. 307 p. E99.Y5.B87.

Ft. McDowell, AZ, Reservation Apache, captured by the Army, and attended Carlisle Indian School prior to his scout service. Retuned to his tribe in 1886.

Schultz, Fred L. "An Apache Army Scout Turns Renegade." <u>American History Illustrated</u> (Jun 1982): pp. 46-47. Per.

On "Apache Kid."

- Smith, Cornelius C., Jr. Fort Huachuca. Ft Huachuca, AZ: n.p., 1978. Chap 23. UA26.H8.S65.
- Thrapp, Dan L "The Indian Scouts, with Special Attention to the Evolution, Use and Effectiveness of the Apache Scouts." In <u>Military History of the Spanish-American Southwest: A Seminar.</u> Ft Huachuca, AZ: US Army Communications Command, 1976. pp. 143-66. F786.M5.
- Wharfield, H.B. <u>Alchesay</u>. El Cajon, CA: Apache, 1969. E90.A38.W45. Apache scout for Crook.

#### See also:

-Eugene Carr Papers & Crook-Kennan Papers, Arch; Bibliography on Private Chiquito & Medal of Honor in Indian Wars-Military Service.

#### **ALASKAN SCOUTS**

"Alaska Guard Units Maintain Close Eye on Neighbor Russia." <u>Army Times</u> (14 Jan 1980): pp. 28 & 43. Per.

On 207<sup>th</sup> Infantry Group (Scouts), NG.

- Mack, Bill. "Arctic Soldiers." <u>Soldiers</u> (Mar 1980): pp. 10-14. Per. On National Guard scout battalions
- Wright, Walter E. "Alaskan Scout." <u>Infantry</u> (May/Jun 1982): pp. 15-16. Per. 207<sup>th</sup> Infantry Group (Scout).